# THE HARMFUL IMPACT OF SUICIDE AND SELF-HARM CONTENT ONLINE: A REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

Niall McTernan Fenella Ryan

National Suicide Research Foundation, Ireland

Update - August 2023





Seirbhís Sláinte | Building a Níos Fearr | Better Health á Forbairt | Service



# Contents

Introduction	3
Methodology	5
Harmful impact of exposure to suicide and self-harm content online	8
Online information sources (websites used to inform method)	8
Search engines	9
Social networks	11
Online imagery and videos	16
Online forums / message boards	
Pro-suicide and self-harm sites	
Online suicide 'games'	21
The 'Darknet'	22
Livestream suicide / cybersuicide	22
Online suicide 'pacts'	23
Summary of findings	24
Next step recommendations and key priorities for the future	29
References	34
Appendices	46

## Introduction

This review relates to Connecting for Life Action 1.4.1 – "engage with online platforms to encourage best practice in reporting around suicidal behaviour, so as to encourage a safer online environment in this area" (see Figure 1). The Department of Communications, Climate Action and Environment have lead responsibility for this action with the National Office for Suicide Prevention (NOSP) as a supporting partner. The National Suicide Research Foundation (NSRF) is a Connecting for Life funded agency and is recognised as a World Health Organisation (WHO) Collaborating Centre for Surveillance and Research in Suicide Prevention. This review will inform the position of the NOSP in relation to this action and extend the knowledge and understanding of the types of harmful suicide or self-harm content online in Ireland.

The primary aims of this review are as follows:

- To identify, review and summarise the literature and evidence on the impact of harmful suicide or self-harm content online.
- To propose clearly defined descriptions of categories of online material that are considered to be harmful in relation to suicide and self-harm.

In line with these aims, this report is segmented into ten main sections, categorised by the following types of online content, several of which have been previously classified (Marchant et al. 2017):

- 1) Online information sources (websites used to inform method)
- 2) Search engines
- 3) Social networks
  - Facilitate access to potentially harmful information
  - Facilitate contagion
  - Normalising self-harm and suicide
  - Increased risk following celebrity suicide
  - Facilitate cyberbullying
  - Suicide notes
- 4) Online imagery and videos
- 5) Online forums/message boards
- 6) Pro-suicide and self-harm sites
- 7) Online suicide 'games'
- 8) The 'Darknet'
- 9) Livestream suicide / cybersuicide
- 10) Online suicide 'pacts'

Objective	Action	Lead	Key Partners
1.3 Reduce stigmatising attitudes to mental health and suicidal behaviour at population level and within priority groups.	1.3.1 Deliver campaigns that reduce stigma to those with mental health difficulties and suicidal behaviour in the whole population and self-stigma among priority groups.	NOSP	HSE MH, Youth sector, Non- statutory partners
1.4 Engage and work collaboratively with the media in relation to media guidelines, tools and training programmes to improve the reporting of suicidal behaviour within broadcast, print and online media.	1.4.1 Engage with online platforms to encourage best practice in reporting around suicidal behaviour, so as to encourage a safer online environment in this area.	DCENR	NOSP, Non- statutory partners
	1.4.2 Broadcasting Authority of Ireland will apply and monitor its Code of Programme Standards, including Principle 3 - Protection from Harm, which references self-harm and suicide, so as to ensure responsible coverage around these issues in the broadcast media.	DCENR	Broadcasting Authority of Ireland
	1.4.3 The Press Council will amend its code of practice to include a principle on responsible reporting of suicide.	Press Council of Ireland	
	1.4.4 Monitor media reporting of suicide, and engage with the media in relation to adherence to guidelines on	NOSP	

Figure 1: Connecting for Life Strategic Goal 1, Action 1.4

# Methodology

An extensive review of the academic literature was conducted using MEDLINE, PsycINFO, CINAHL and EBSCO databases. Journal articles (including original research, review articles, short reports and letters) were included in the search, in addition to published reports and policy documents. A list of key search terms (n=67) (see Appendix 1) and inclusion/exclusion criteria was agreed by the authors to retrieve relevant papers.

# Key search strings included:

("Suicide"[Title/Abstract] OR "Suicidal behaviour"[Title/Abstract] OR "Attempted suicide"[Title/Abstract] OR "Suicidal ideation"[Title/Abstract] OR "Suicide planning"[Title/Abstract] OR "Pro suicide"[Title/Abstract] OR "Suicide pact"[Title/Abstract] OR "Self-harm"[Title/Abstract] OR "Self-injury"[Title/Abstract] AND "social media"[Title/Abstract] OR "online social network"[Title/Abstract] OR "Hashtag"[Title/Abstract]] OR "Internet"[Title/Abstract] OR "World wide web"[Title/Abstract] OR "Online platform"[Title/Abstract] OR "Online forum"[Title/Abstract] OR "Online video"[Title/Abstract] OR "Online image"[Title/Abstract] OR "Blog"[Title/Abstract] OR "Chatroom"[Title/Abstract] OR "Online search engine"[Title/Abstract] OR "Live stream"[Title/Abstract]

The inclusion/exclusion criteria were:

## Inclusion criteria:

- Systematic reviews on suicide, self-harm and social media/internet use.
- Articles on use of social media and the internet; and suicidal behaviour among the general population and different cohorts.
- Articles eliciting the risks of and harmful impacts of suicide and self-harm content online e.g. suicide games, online broadcasts, pro suicide and self-harm sites, suicide pacts.
- Articles analysing trends on specific platforms (Images, hashtags etc).
- Articles on social media and internet use, with a focus on suicide and cyberbullying.
- Articles on suicidal behaviour and internet addiction.
- Studies on changes in suicide related internet activity over time and after celebrity suicide.
- Articles on suicide related search terms/method attainment.

# Exclusion criteria:

- Articles based on interventions (internet based), screening for suicide risk, predicting suicidal behaviour, monitoring online content etc.
- Articles on media reporting.
- Studies on attitudes towards online broadcasts, self-harm content online etc.
- Studies focussing on depression and other mental health problems.
- Articles analysing film and television, e.g. 13 Reasons Why.

On May 25<sup>th</sup> 2020, 2,431 articles were identified through the database searches. 185 records were subsequently selected for further examination based on the inclusion/exclusion criteria. When duplicates were removed 182 titles and abstracts were screened by NMcT and FR. A further 76 articles were removed having been identified as not relevant or inaccessible, resulting in 106 articles included for review at this stage.

Additional articles, reports, policy documents and reviews relating to harmful online content and suicide and self-harm, that were published between May 25<sup>th</sup> and November 30<sup>th</sup>, 2020, were added as discovered during the writing stage (n=4). In total 110 articles were included in November 2020.

A follow up search was conducted on August 1<sup>st</sup>, 2023, identifying 340 articles through database searches. 50 of these were selected for examination based on the inclusion/exclusion criteria. 10 articles were removed having been identified as not relevant or inaccessible, resulting in a further 40 articles being included in the review.

In total 150 articles were included in the August 2023 update.

## <u>Authors</u>

This report was authored by Niall McTernan and Fenella Ryan from the NSRF. The report is supported and funded by the Health Service Executive's (HSE) NOSP as part of Connecting for Life – Ireland's National Strategy to Reduce Self-harm and Suicide (2015-2024)

# Acknowledgements

Dr Paul Corcoran	National Suicide Research Foundation
Dr Mary Joyce	National Suicide Research Foundation
Prof Ella Arensman	National Suicide Research Foundation
Mr Ciaran Austin	National Office for Suicide Prevention



Figure 2: PRISMA flow diagram summarising search used to identify published literature

#### Harmful impact of exposure to suicide and self-harm online

Literature suggests that there is inadequate understanding of the different forms of self-harm and suicide online, including a lack of definition and taxonomy of self-harm and suicide content on social media (Scherr, 2022), with a paucity of content definitively classifiable as explicitly harmful or helpful (Brennan et al. 2022).

Nevertheless, research indicates that the internet and social media are double edged swords and can provide both benefits and challenges (Robinson et al. 2016; Fu et al. 2013). While the benefits of internet use are clear, there is significant risk of harm related to online behaviour such as reinforcement, stigmatization, normalisation, triggering and contagion, in addition to hindering professional help-seeking and the depiction of methods of suicidal behaviour (Marchant et al. 2017; Lewis & Seko 2016; Daine et al. 2013; Alao et al. 2006).

For the purpose of this review, the authors will focus on the harmful aspects of online activity in relation to suicidal behaviour and self-harm, and seek to establish categories of online material which are considered harmful, according to the evidence base.

## 1. Online information sources (websites used to inform method)

Much research has focused on the role of the internet in facilitating and informing method choice for those who are considering taking their own life. Information regarding methods of self-harm and suicide is considered as harmful content as it is widely accepted that knowledge of methods can lead to imitation (Lee et al. 2014 ; Chang el al. 2010).

The internet is frequently used to obtain information about methods of suicide and self-harm (Robert et al. 2015). This appears to be more common in English language websites (Cheng et al. 2011). For example, several respondents to a **UK hospital-based qualitative study** admitted to intentionally seeking information about methods when planning their attempt — predominantly from the internet (Biddle et al. 2012).

An earlier study by Biddle et al., in 2008, highlighted the ease at which detailed technical information about methods of suicide could be obtained, not just from suicide sites, but also from information sites such as **Wikipedia.** This accessibility of online suicide-related information is increasing. Between 2007 and 2014, Biddle et al., 2016 identified a **rise in blogs and discussion forums** related to suicide. During their search, they also found an increase in search results linking to general information sites specifically factual sites that outline and appraise suicide methods and an increase in dedicated suicide sites. Concerningly, over half of their overall search results contained information about new high-lethality methods (Biddle et al. 2016).

Another English study of methods used by individuals who died by suicide and the role of the internet, found evidence of a direct internet influence in 1.5% (n=9) of the 593 suicides examined. In seven (77.8%) of the cases analysed, there was evidence that individuals had searched the internet for the method used. Five of the nine cases (55.6%) had used uncommon highly lethal methods, in comparison with 1.7% of all suicides. The authors concluded that **easy access to information about suicide methods and pro-suicide websites on the internet may influence a small but significant number of suicides** (Gunnell et al. 2012). Further discussion on methods is included in the next subsection.

#### 2. Search engines

Online search engines are the gateway to websites and online information. Several studies identified through this review explored associations between information seeking via search engines and actual suicide rates (Arendt, 2018 ; Bruckner et al. 2014 ; Sueki et al. 2011). Conflicting results within the existing literature make it difficult to draw definitive conclusions.

A German-led study investigated the correlation between suicide-related search volume and suicide rates in 50 countries across five continents and found a **positive association between suicide rates and search volume** (Arendt, 2018). Similarly, a Canadian study on the statistical association between the search volume of suicide-related terms on Google and official deaths by suicide found a positive concurrent relationship between search propensity and the number of actual suicides (Chandler, 2018).

A UK study investigating exposure to information about suicide and self-harm on the internet among a cohort of **young adults** found that suicide and self-harm-related internet use was common for those who had engaged in self-harm with suicidal intent, and that this use was strongly correlated with the presence of suicidal thoughts/plans, and history of self-harm. Of note, the majority of individuals (81%) had also visited sites containing helpful information to mitigate potential suicidal behaviour (Mars et al. 2015). A Korean study also found significant correlation between **suicide attempts and search term volumes**, specifically the terms "suicide," "self-injury," and "depression" (Son et al. 2023). However, a time-series analysis of Google searches for suicide and the risk of completed suicide in England and Wales between 2004–2010 found **no relationship between "suicide" or "suicide and** *methods*" searches and suicide incidence (Bruckner et al. 2014). A study of Google data and official suicide figures in Japan using the same terms had a similar outcome and found that suicide-related search activity was not directly linked to rising rates of suicide (Sueki et al. 2011). A study in South Korea identified a **weak association** between suicides and internet search volumes related to suicide/self-harm among adolescents (Choi et al. 2023), while a Polish study observed a steady fall in Google relative search volume of "suicide" between 2004-2014, despite a significant increase in the rate of suicide (Waszak et al. 2018).

These studies did not just focus on the volume of search results and the association with actual suicides, but also on the search terms themselves. A Canadian study concluded that non-suicidal self-injury–related search terms are regularly searched for across the world and results commonly return noncredible and low-quality information that may proliferate established self-harm myths (Lewis et al. 2014). It also appears that people **may seek information about new or uncommon methods** of suicide via search engines. For example, in Germany, using data from Google Trends to ascertain if suicides via new and emerging methods were associated with internet searches, a significant association was found between internet searches for carbon monoxide poisoning among both genders, independent of age (Paul et al. 2017).

In addition to this, a Chinese study on the association between suicide involving charcoal burning and Google Trends found that every 10% increase in google searches was associated with a 4.3 % increase in charcoal burning suicide incidence in the same week, and a 3.8 % increase in the following week (Chang et al. 2015).

In contrast, Gunnell et al., 2015, found **no evidence of rises in internet searching about suicide using helium** between 2004 and 2014 in their study on the accessibility of information about helium as a method of suicide on the internet. Nevertheless, the authors note that the availability of online information about this method may be a contributing factor in future rises in helium suicides (Gunnell et al. 2015).

It is important to note that Til & Niederkrotenthaler, 2014 found that protective websites offset harmful website characteristics by approximately 2:1 when websites for suicide methods and help seeking in Austria and the United States were examined. However, websites retrieved with methodrelated search terms, for example 'cutting' and 'hanging', contained more harmful and fewer protective characteristics in comparison with the term 'suicide'. **This indicates that the specific terms entered into a search engine may be meaningful** (Til & Niederkrotenthaler, 2014). Correspondingly, a Chinese study identified that phrases such as *'ways to kill yourself'* and *'painless suicide'* created increased harmful content in comparison to terminology such as *'suicide'* (Chen et al. 2017). Bojanic and Gorski, 2021, furthermore, identified two suicide prevention search terms, both translating to 'suicide', and one suicide risk term (how to kill yourself), where an increase in searches preceded an increase in suicides.

# 3. Social networks

Within the literature, many terms describing 'social network' were found, for example 'social media', 'social platform' and 'social channel'. Within this review, the authors use 'social network' to encompass all of these terms.

Over the last two decades, a large volume of studies have focused on the relationship between social networks and suicidal behaviour. The harmful association between social networks and self-harm and suicidal behaviour is well documented. Systematic reviews have identified that harmful aspects of social networks include normalising self-harming behaviour; the inclusion of dialogue around motivation and triggers for self-harm, increased suicidal ideation or plans among users; and accessible depictions of self-harm acts (Dyson et al. 2016). In addition, challenges include managing user behaviour and difficulties assessing risk; and problems relating to privacy and confidentiality (Robinson et al. 2016; Colombo et al. 2016).

**For adolescents**, greater time spent on social networks has been associated with increased self-harm behaviour and suicidal ideation, linked to users receiving damaging messages promoting self-harm, copying self-harming behaviour of others, and emulating self-harm practices from shared videos. Time expended on social networks has also been found to lead to amplified psychological distress, an unfulfilled need for mental health support, adverse self-rated mental health, and increased suicidal ideation (Muslic et al. 2023; Winstone et al. 2022; Gámez-Guadix et al. 2022; Sumner et al. 2021; Shafi et al. 2020 ; Memon et al. 2018 ; Berryman et al. 2017), particularly among girls (Luby & Kertz, 2019) and among sexual and gender minority youth (Nesi et al. 2021). Use may also be an indicator of impulsivity (Shafi et al. 2021). **A UK study** found that although suicide-related online experience is a common, and likely underestimated, precursor to suicide in young people, its contributing role remains **unclear** (Rodway et al. 2022).

Survey data of 5,593 middle and high school students (12-17 years old) in the U.S noted several statistically significant associations related to engaging in digital self-harm, 'a form of self-aggression that involves anonymously posting hurtful and sometimes verbally abusive remarks about one's self online' (Psych Central, 2018), including sexual orientation, history of traditional bullying and cyberbullying, drug use, experience of adolescent deviance, insufficient sleep and depression (Semenza et al. 2022; Patchin & Hinduja, 2017). In a recent follow up study, engagement in digital self-harm was correlated with a five- to sevenfold increase in thoughts of suicide and a nine- to 15-fold increase in suicide attempts (Patchin et al. 2023). In Ireland, a prominent view emanating from an online survey of teenagers centred around the weight of expectation and pressure that social media places on teenagers (Chambers et al. 2018).

Although time spent online may facilitate suicidal behaviour for some adolescents, it is important to note that other research suggests that there are **null**, **mixed or very small associations between time spent online and mental health problems for most adolescents** (Orben & Przybylski, 2019; Best et al. 2014). These research findings suggest that it is more likely that what teens post and view online is linked to their risk for depression and self-harm than social networks, particularly for groups of vulnerable adolescents (George, 2019). A recent study of suicide rates among 15-24-year olds in eleven high-income countries with populations of more than twenty million from 2000-2017 found minor evidence of an association between daily social media use and youth suicide trends (Padmanathan et al. 2020). A UK study also found that infrequent use of social media may reflect social anhedonia or withdrawal, which may increase risk of severe suicidal ideation or delay initial treatment (Hamilton et al. 2021).

A case series review of suicides associated with social media use in South Tyneside, England, where evidence from social media was cited at inquest found that the deceased were more likely to be over 45, to have been single and in employment but less likely to have been diagnosed with mental illness, than those in which social media evidence was not cited. The authors note that public health campaigns around safe use of social media may need to be considered among **middle aged people**, in addition to the identified need among younger generations (Howard & Surtees, 2016).

## Facilitate access to potentially harmful information

By viewing and reading material on social networks, normalising of self-harm may take place as well as providing access to suicide content and violent images (Daine et al. 2013). Non-Suicidal Self Injury (NSSI) behaviours are becoming common across social networks (Brown et al.2018). Instagram is explicitly noted within several studies identified in this review, with Moreno et al., 2016 concluding that **content aligned to self-harm is prevalent on Instagram and often obscured by unclear or secret hashtags and that content advisory warnings were not dependable**. The term *'#MySecretFamily'* was commonly used and only one-third of the relevant hashtags generated content advisory warnings. Further 'secret' hashtags included *'#blithe'*, *'#cat'*, *'#selfinjuryy'* and *'#selfharn'* (Fulcher et al. 2020 ; Moreno et al. 2016).

Similarly, a German study using content analysis to examine a suicide-related hashtag on Instagram noted with caution that users may be exposed to 'purposefully inserted suicide-related subliminal messages (i.e., exposure to content without the user's conscious awareness)' (Arendt et al. 2021; Arendt et al. 2019).

A study of suicide-related internet use among suicidal young people in the UK identified two predominant drivers of suicide-related internet use among suicidal young people: to connect with others and to seek information. The authors note that both concepts had positive and negative effects and suggest that sites containing information about suicide methods and their lethality can be perceived as helpful or harmful, contingent moderately on "masculine" or "feminine" mode of expressions (Bell et al. 2018).

Brown et al., 2020 conducted semi-structured interviews with fifty-nine young people to explore their motivations behind posting NSSI content online and investigate the effect sharing this content had on young people. Around a third of participants reported that online NSSI content triggered self-harming behaviour. In early 2019, instagram introduced measures to ban NSSI hashtags from their platform<sup>1</sup>. While this is a step towards preventing social contagion, merely blocking hashtags is not a solution according to Brown et al., 2020, for example, if #self-injury is blocked #self-injuryyy can be created. Therefore, content would have to be manually checked by commercial companies, which poses a tremendous workload and may not be feasible.

# Facilitate contagion

Considerable attention has been given to the possible role of social networks and the internet in contributing to self-harm and suicide contagion, predominantly in adolescence and youth (Becker et al. 2004).

A study of associations between social media and suicidal behaviours during a suicide cluster involving young people in the U.S found that engagement with suicide cluster related social media was

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2019/feb/08/instagram-heads-off-regulations-with-ban-on-self-harm-imagesl.

associated with increased suicide ideation and suicide attempts during a suicide cluster in Ohio (Swedo et al. 2020).

A Canadian study on the association between Twitter content and suicide indicated that tweets describing suicide deaths and/or sensationalized news stories may be harmful while those that present suicide as undesirable, tragic and/or preventable may be helpful, echoing traditional news media reporting (Sinyor et al. 2021). Kline et al., 2023 found that adolescents expressing severe suicide thoughts reported social alienation and learned capacity for suicidal acts, associated with using social media.

Moreover, a Chinese study of responses to a self-presented suicide attempt on social media concluded that social media **may facilitate contagion and clusters by spreading suicidal thoughts and acts, however, it may also have a positive role in supporting people at risk for suicide** (Fu et al. 2013). Brown et al., 2020 concluded that many participants followed pages with NSSI content first, before starting to post their own NSSI pictures, which may demonstrate social contagion.

'Memorial' pages may also facilitate contagion and copycat behaviour. An examination of the relationship between an adolescent suicide cluster and the role of electronic communications in New Zealand found that several cases were not linked to a single school, instead several were connected by social media sites, including sites created in memory of previous adolescents who had taken their own lives. The authors remark that social media sites **assisted the rapid spread of information about the deaths in the community and made the identification and management of a possible cluster more difficult** (Robertson et al. 2012).

However, in contrast, a study of presentations to emergency departments in Ontario, Canada found that an increase in suicides from October 2012 to December 2013 among 11-17-year olds **could not be attributed to a highly publicised adolescent suicide**. The authors concluded that suicide-related internet content was not associated with the increase in ED visits for suicidal behaviour (Poonai et al. 2018).

# Normalising self-harm and suicide

A UK qualitative study of 362 messages related to self-harm on Twitter identified five central themes: the influence of celebrities, self-harm should be taken seriously, support for and from others, eating disorders and self-harm, and videos and personal stories. The authors conclude that while Twitter may act as a source of support, the sense of companionship and community generated may facilitate the normalisation of self-harm (Hilton, 2017). A systematic review of social media use to discuss and view

deliberate self-Harm acts identified similar outcomes regarding normalising self-harming behaviour (Dyson et al. 2016).

Yet, a UK study of responses to tweeting about self-harm and suicide among young people who identify as transgender found no replies that were dismissive or promoted self-injurious behavior (Simms, 2020).

## Increased risk following celebrity suicide

Suicide deaths of **celebrities of high prominence can lead to considerable national increases in internet search volumes for suicide-related terms** (Ortiz et al. 2018) and the content of posts may show considerable changes that suggest increased suicidal ideation (Kumar et al. 2015). An examination of Twitter posts and deaths by suicide in Japan, identified an increase in suicides only when suicide deaths provoked a large response from users. In addition, deaths of younger celebrities generated a higher number of posts on Twitter. The authors suggest that it is necessary to examine social as well as traditional news media when examining the impact of media reports on actual suicides (Ueda et al. 2017).

## Facilitate cyberbullying

A systematic review examining the association between self-harm, suicidal behaviour and cyberbullying in children and young people, published in 2018, found that victims of cyberbullying are at a greater risk of both self-harm and suicidal behaviours than nonvictims. The authors state that to a lesser degree, those who engage in cyberbullying are at risk of suicidal behaviours and suicidal ideation when compared with those who do not (John et al. 2018).

Ossa et al., 2023 found that cyber-only bullying appears to be related to specific mental health issues beyond those associated with school-only bullying, while Hellstand et al. 2021 found that **cyberbullying is a risk factor for self-harm and suicide in patients with mental health problems**. Two chinese studies of adolescents subjected to traditional and cyber bullying and subsequent suicidal ideation, self-harm and suicide attempts concluded that adolescents who were victims of both traditional and cyberbullying had greater risks of suicidal ideation only, suicidal ideation plus self-harm and suicide attempts in the short-term (Perret et al. 2020 ; Peng et al. 2019). A more recent study in China found that sexting, cyberbullying victimization, cyberbullying perpetration, and Internet Gaming Disorder were independently correlated with increased self-harm risk among adolescents (Lan et al. 2022).

Moreover, a UK study on adolescents' viewing of suicide-related web content and psychological problems, and the association with cyberbullying found an association independent of psychological problems (Gorzig, 2016).

# Suicide notes

When analysing suicide notes on social media, researchers in Switzerland concluded that evidence of copycat suicides induced by suicide notes on social networking sites is **unclear**. However, notes may facilitate immediate intervention from other users (Ruder et al. 2011).

#### 4. Online imagery and videos

In addition to text-based information sources, images and videos posted on the internet have been identified as potentially harmful (Brown et al. 2018; Miguel et al. 2017). A recent systematic review found that **seeing self-harm images online may have both harmful and protective effects**, but harmful effects were more prevalent in the studies (Susi et al. 2023). Marchant et al., 2021, in addition, found in their systematic review that that there has been an **increase in harmful graphic self-harm imagery over time** with an absence of moderation, anonymity, and pictures easy to find using the search function. The authors noted a range of reactions and motivations for sharing or viewing images of self-harm, including empathy, a sense of unity, and the use of images to give or receive support, as well as potentially harmful rationale including suggesting new methods, normalization, and exacerbation of self-harm.

A recent scoping review also found that there was a connection between time scrolling on Instagram and self-harm; including **normalisation; contagion, and a sense of belonging** (Moss et al. 2022). A content analysis of Instagram pictures depicting wounds associated with self-cutting in Germany found that depictions with higher wound grades and those illustrating multiple methods of self-harm returned a higher number of comments / responses from viewers. The authors conclude that images involving self-harm by cutting are regularly posted on Instagram and that social reinforcement or contagion may contribute to the inclusion of more severe pictures (Brown et al. 2018). Similarly, a U.S study of 1155 public posts on popular social media found that approximately 60% of sampled posts portrayed graphic content, and almost half included negative self-evaluation. The authors suggest that Instagram posts displayed the highest percentage of graphic content and adverse self-evaluations, while Twitter facilitated the smallest proportion for both. They conclude that there is a lack of help seeking resources for at risk individuals looking for deliberate self-injurious cutting content (Miguel et al. 2017). Arendt et al., 2021, moreover, found that **subliminal messages** on Instagram are ethically highly problematic. A US study analysing posts by Pinterest users found that **suicidal ideation content was more prevalent in visuals than in accompanying text**. While overall posts featured more helpful than harmful content, graphic details of suicides and suicide attempts were still prevalent (Guidry et al. 2021).

A qualitative study of how young people understand and use online images of self-harm in Wales reported that the **internet has empowered the normalisation of young people's self-harm and that pictures incite a physical reaction and stimulate behavioural enactment.** The authors identify Tumblr as the preferred platform for participants in their study and state that watching online images is important for many young people who engage in self-harm, as part of 'ritualistic practice' (Jacob et al. 2017).

However, a visual content and thematic analysis of 602 images on Twitter, Instagram and Tumblr in the UK found that **none of the images studied explicitly promoted self-harm or suicide and no pictures could be interpreted as sensationalising self-harm**. The authors identified four themes: communicating anguish, addiction and recovery, gender and the female body, and identity and belonging (Shannahan et al. 2019). It must be noted, nevertheless, that even if the images didn't explicitly promote suicidal behaviour or sensationalise self-harm they may still be triggering for vulnerable individuals.

Research related to internet-based videos is sparse but one Canadian study of non-suicidal self-injury content on YouTube found that explicit imagery related to self-injury was common. The findings indicate that 90% of videos without characters had pictures related to self-harm, while 28% of videos including individuals had portrayed an act self-harm. Cutting was the most common method and over half of the videos analysed (58%) did not include warnings about harmful content. **The authors conclude that non-suicidal self-injury videos on YouTube may encourage the normalisation of non-suicidal self-injury and may enhance the behaviour through regular viewing of graphic videos (Lewis et al. 2011).** 

A Canadian study examining viewers' responses to self-harm content on YouTube found that the most common comments were related to self-disclosure, whereby individuals shared their own NSSI experiences. Within these, positive recovery statements were infrequent, and the majority did not mention recovery at all. The authors advocate that **onlookers' responses to videos may maintain the behaviour and seldom encourage or reference recovery** (Lewis et al. 2012).

However, a recent US study of 413 videos about teenage suicide on YouTube determined that almost half (48.6%) were educational and nearly a third (29.3%) covered awareness/prevention of teenage suicide. The authors conclude that YouTube **may provide an opportunity to engage with teenagers and to promote positive mental health** (Dagar & Falcone, 2020). Lewis et al., 2018, furthermore noted that viewing hopeful online messages on YouTube led to an improvement 'in positive attitudes towards recovery and recovery-oriented subjective norms' (Lewis et al. 2018).

## 5. Online forums / message boards

Forums or message boards permit anonymous discussions with others about a wide range of topics, including discussions about mental health problems. Studies of such conversations indicate that they may encourage vulnerable persons to attempt suicide (Becker & Schmidt, 2004; Becker et al. 2004).

Within a national sample of American adolescents and young adults, Dunlop et al., 2011 examined the potential influence of various online platforms on young people's exposure to stories about individuals who took their own life. Primary sources of content related to suicide included family, friends and newspapers, however, the authors also identified significant exposure to online stories. While capacity for positive effects related to social networking were identified, increased suicidal ideation was strongly correlated with engaging in online forum discussion. Dunlop et al. 2011 conclude that **rises in suicidal ideation cannot be attributed to use of online forums but their use is associated with rises in such ideation.** This stands in contrast to use of social networking sites, which despite their ability to transmit information about suicidal behaviour, do not appear to be associated with increases in ideation (Dunlop et al. 2011).

Similarly, a study of more than 400 self-injury message boards in the US found that while online communications offer important social support for otherwise isolated adolescents, **they may also normalise and promote self-injurious behaviour and expose new potentially lethal behaviours to those with a history of self-injury and those exploring identity options** (Whitlock et al. 2006).

## 6. Pro-suicide and self-harm sites

Websites promoting suicidal behaviour have been the focus of numerous studies over the last decade. In 2006, Australia became the first country to prohibit pro suicide and self-harm websites (Pirkis et al. 2009). New Zealand and the United Kingdom have followed suit in either passing or recently amending legislation to hold individuals who assist, encourage, aid, provide guidance or procure a suicide or suicide attempt online accountable (Phillips et al. 2019; Cheng 2011). There have been calls for others to follow suit, however it remains a complex issue. An in-depth study of websites promoting self-harm in the UK found that the majority of users visited such sites at least twice per week, and most participants used the sites to find information or participate in forum discussion. Constructive effects of website use such as acquiring help and support, reduced isolation, and less frequent self-harming behaviours were reported by a substantial number of participants. **Smaller but significant numbers reported adverse effects including exacerbated self-harm, triggering of behaviour, and further negative physical and psychological effects** (Harris & Roberts, 2013). A comparable study in the Netherlands examining the benefits and potential harmful effects of an online suicide prevention forum found that it had few benefits and a potential for harm for its users, with a number of users seeking a partner to take their lives with and looking for highly lethal methods (Mokkenstorm et al. 2020).

In Canada, a similar study based on content analysis as opposed to a survey, found that non-suicidal self-injury is frequently depicted as a practical coping mechanism, compelling and addictive, and 'not always painful', on such websites. In addition, the authors note that several websites contained graphic photography, most messages related to self-harm were ambivalent, several included triggering content, and conclude that **non-suicidal self-injury content on such websites may normalize and reinforce self-harm** (Lewis & Baker, 2011).

Among young people, a US study examining exposure to websites that encourage self-harm and suicide found that young people who visited such websites were 'seven times more likely to say they had thought about killing themselves; and 11 times more likely to think about hurting themselves, even after adjusting for several known risk factors for thoughts of self-harm and thoughts of suicide' (Mitchell et al. 2014).

Using data from 3,567 respondents aged 15–30 in the US, UK, Germany, and Finland, Minkkinen et al., 2017 found that experiences of victimization were aligned to visiting pro-self-harm sites and prosuicide sites, and that the victimization context had significance, as online ill-treatment was associated with pro-self-harm behaviour. Becker et al., 2004 state that owners of such sites should be aware of their responsibilities regarding vulnerable young people and act responsibly within the media guidelines. They also advocate that parents should take an interest in their children's use of the internet and discuss content with them (Becker et al. 2004).

Among **older adults**, a cross-national study using data from the World Health Organization and the United Nations website found that internet use (including websites and chat rooms) for both males and females was significantly and positively associated with suicide rates in the 65–74 years and 75+ years cohorts (Shah, 2009).

Evidence also shows a relationship between internet addiction and smartphone use, and suicidal behaviour, particularly in East Asia. When conducting a meta-analysis of multinational observational studies Cheng et al., 2018 found a relationship between internet addiction and increased suicidal behaviour 'even after adjusting for potential confounding variables including depression'.

Several studies have focused on adolescents (Shinetsetseg et al. 2022; Wang et al. 2020; Liu et al. 2017; Lam et al. 2009) and young people (Wang et al. 2019). Addiction to the internet, smartphones and online experiences have been found to be detrimental to mental health and increase the risk of self-harm and suicidal ideation among adolescents (Shinetsetseg et al. 2022; Lam et al. 2009). Poor quality of life and internet addiction together have, furthermore, been found to be associated with suicide ideation among high school students in China (Wang et al. 2019).

Among adults, a study in Korea found that poor sleep quality may also be a confounding factor. Internet addiction with poor sleep quality was significantly corelated with lifetime suicide attempts after adjusting for demographic covariates (Kim et al. 2017).

Nevertheless, in contrast to these findings Eichenberg & Schott, 2017 found in their study of internet message boards for self-harming behaviour that self-harm forums alternatively may have a constructive effect on most users. Moreover, Til et al., 2017 note that **educative professional suicide prevention websites may increase suicide prevention related insight and may be associated with a decrease in suicidal ideation among vulnerable individuals**. A qualitative interview study of young adult website users in the UK categorised users' experiences into three perceptions, sources of empathy and understanding, as communities, and as a way of coping with social and psychological distress. The authors recommend a more balanced view of suicide and self-harm websites (Baker & Fortune, 2008). A study of suicide websites in New Zealand furthermore found that pro-suicide sites are uncommon and marginal, in comparison to sites with helpful information about suicide and those dedicated to prevention (Kemp & Collins, 2011).

In addition, an Australian study of suicide-risk individuals who use the internet for suicide-related purposes found that while those at risk of suicide reported higher risk online behaviour (such as searching for suicide methods and visiting pro-suicide sites) and low help seeking behaviour, many respondents reported reduced suicidal behaviour and less alienation after going online (Harris et al. 2009).

An Italian study examining live-chat support for people bereaved by suicide, moreover, found it was 'a safe space' to share details which are often stigmatised in wider society and to understand suicide and the motivations of their loved ones (Cipolletta et al. 2022).

Additionally, a survey of young people in Australia who went online for suicide-related reasons found that there was a substantial reduction in participants' retrospective ratings of their suicidal thoughts and behaviours between their first visit online for suicide related reasons and the time of the survey. The study concludes that **suicide-related internet use is multifaceted**, and impact cannot be directly attributed to explicit types of websites or online content (Mok et al. 2015).

## 7. Online suicide 'games'

In recent years, there has been an emergence of purported online suicide 'games'. There is a paucity of evidence-based research on this area, however, in the Unites States, a study of all public social media posts and news articles on the 'Blue Whale Challenge' indicated that the first news article on the Blue Whale Challenge was published four months after the first English language social media post and nine months after the first social media post in any language. At the end of the study period, "pro" Blue Whale Challenge posts had expanded to 127 countries. The authors conclude that **novel online risks to mental health, such as pro-suicide games or messages, can circulate quickly and globally** (Sumner et al. 2019).

Lupariello et al., 2019 report that subsequent to the publication their paper (in March 2019), there had not been a single case of suicide attributable to the Blue Whale Challenge. However several countries such as England, France, Romania, and Italy were on alert for cases. In addition, the authors remark that the internet may facilitate the spread of self-harm behaviour among vulnerable adolescents who are 'characterized by epidemiological, psychological, psychiatric, social, and cultural risk factors' (Lupariello et al. 2019). Upadhyaya and Kozman 2022 state that the Blue Whale Challenge illustrates how social media **can glorify self-harm and suicide, and amplify suicide contagion among vulnerable cohorts**. They conclude that safeguards must be introduced to stop content from being posted and children and adolescents viewing it.

A recent review of online extreme challenges putting children at risk found that challenges that lead to self-harm are most common. The review specifically references challenges that potentially lead to suicide and misuse of substances. Individuals who engage in 'challenges' were found to have problematic personality traits, making them more vulnerable to participation (Astorri et al. 2022).

#### 8. The 'Darknet'

A Canadian study highlights the need to consider the so called 'Darknet'. The authors note that the internet encompasses both public content ("surface web"), and private content ("Deep Web") occasionally hosted on exclusive networks ("Darknets"). Their study using The Onion Router (TOR) software identified less sites dedicated to suicide on the darknet, in comparison with the surface web and noted that many were dated, inaccessible or did not contain content related to suicide or suicide methods. Nonetheless, many of the darknet search engines facilitated access to forums which were pro-suicide and blocked or filtered by most of the surface web search engines (e.g. Google) (Morch et al. 2018).

## 9. Livestream suicide / cybersuicide

Cybersuicide, or suicide mediated by the internet in various ways, is a growing phenomenon worldwide (Fratini & Hemer, 2020). The choice to livestream suicide indicates that there may be an emerging cyberculture forming around suicide, technology and self-expression (Lewis & Seko, 2016). In its initial phase, cybersuicide was linked to interactive suicide notes posted to specific online noticeboards (Baume, Cantor & Rolfe, 1997). Following this, cybersuicide developed to encompass pro-suicide websites and forums, shock websites that contain graphic suicide-related images and footage of past suicides, suicide pacts, suicide 'diaries' or notes, livestreaming of suicides, and suicide 'games' and 'challenges' (Keipi et al. 2017; Starcevic & Aboujaoude, 2015; Birbal et al. 2009 ; Baume, Cantor & Rolfe, 1997 ). As a result, completed suicides, nonfatal suicide attempts, and suicidal ideation are made public. They become an interactive social phenomenon for the people involved, be it through witnessing, discussing, or in some cases, facilitating the suicides of others through prescribing tasks (Fitzpatrick, Hooker & Kerridge, 2014; Niezen, 2013).

The possibility of **livestream suicides initiating a suicide contagion (the Werther Effect) has been identified as a concern in the literature** (Birbal et al. 2009). While there is a lack of research on this area, a systematic analysis of online broadcasts of suicide in China found that the most common suicide method used was cutting (57.5%), the location was most frequently at home (35.2%), and instant messaging apps (52.8%) were commonly used for broadcasting suicidal thoughts (Li et al. 2018).

## 10. Online suicide 'pacts'

An emerging trend in recent years centres around online suicide pacts, which are an agreed plan between two or more individuals to take their own life. A Korean study of all tweets containing the term 'suicide pact' during a 43-day data collection period identified Twitter, specifically, as a potential attractive place where people try to meet others to make a suicide pact (Lee & Kwon, 2018). The authors note that a significant proportion of tweets contained detailed information including the city of the user, their gender and age, favoured contact method, and preferred sex of an acquaintance. The authors claim the attractiveness of Twitter for arranging suicide pacts **may be due to particular features, for instance, a user can create several accounts with different names but without disclosing much personal information.** 

As mentioned in section six, Australia, New Zealand and the United Kingdom are the only three countries to have either passed or recently amended legislation to hold individuals who assist, encourage, aid, provide guidance or procure a suicide or suicide attempt online accountable (Phillips et al. 2019 ; Cheng 2011). In the US, the Children's Internet Protection Act (CIPA) stipulates that schools and libraries must block access to harmful content online (Phillips et al. 2019).

#### **Summary of findings**

This research area is rapidly evolving with a significant increase in the number of publications in recent years (Krysinka et al. 2017). It is clear, that as the 'internet-native' generation matures, suicide and self-harm related internet use is likely to become increasingly relevant and may be a proxy indicator for intent (Padmanathan et al. 2018). During the COVID-19 pandemic, people in Ireland and throughout the world spent more time online (CSO, 2020), and social media use was associated with some adverse mental health conditions, suicidal ideation, increased fear and anxiety (Draženović et al. 2023; Memon et al. 2021).



Figure 3: Number of publications on suicide and the Internet, 1997–2014 (Krysinka et al. 2017)

This review has focused on the harmful impact of suicide and self-harm content online. However, it would be remiss not to remark upon the large body of research focusing on the positive aspects of online content related to self-harm and suicidal behaviour, for example Draženović et al., 2023 found that social media provided support and a sense of connection for those who were isolated due to social distancing measures during the pandemic. Til et al., 2017 also note that educative professional suicide prevention websites may increase suicide prevention related insight and may be associated with a decrease in suicidal ideation among vulnerable individuals. Furthermore, a study of suicide websites in New Zealand found that pro-suicide sites are uncommon and marginal, in comparison to sites with helpful information about suicide and those dedicated to prevention (Kemp & Collins, 2011).

Thorn et al 2023 state that communication about self-harm online is neither entirely helpful nor harmful, advocating that experiences are influenced by individual, social, and systematic factors.

With these considerations in mind, and drawing on the review of literature, the following types of harmful content online related to suicidal behaviour and self-harm have been identified:

# Online information sources (websites and platforms used to inform method)

- Easy access to information about suicide methods and pro-suicide web sites on the internet may influence a small but significant number of suicides (Gunnell et al. 2012).
- Particularly new or emerging methods of self-harm or suicide may be promoted online as well as facilitating access to these methods (Paul et al. 2017; Chang et al. 2015).

#### Search engines

- Conflicting results make it difficult to draw definitive conclusions with regard to search engines. Studies have identified a positive association between suicide rates and search volume (Arendt, 2018; Chandler, 2018), including an analysis of data from fifty countries across five continents (Arendt, 2018).
- However, others have found no relationship between "suicide" or "suicide and methods" searches and suicide incidence (Waszak et al. 2018; Bruckner et al. 2014; Sueki et al. 2011).

## Social networking sites

- Harmful aspects of social networks include normalising self-harming behaviour; the inclusion of dialogue around motivation and triggers for self-harm, increased suicidal ideation or plans among users; and accessible depictions of self-harm acts (Dyson et al. 2016).
- For adolescents, greater time spent on social networks has been associated with increased self-harm behaviour and suicidal ideation, linked to users receiving damaging messages promoting self-harm, copying self-harming behaviour of others, and emulating self-harm practices from shared videos. Time expended on social networks has also been found to lead to amplified psychological distress, an unfulfilled need for mental health support, adverse self-rated mental health, and increased suicidal ideation (Muslic et al. 2023; Winstone et al. 2022; Gámez-Guadix et al. 2022; Sumner et al. 2021; Shafi et al. 2020 ; Memon et al. 2018 ; Berryman et al. 2017), particularly among girls (Luby & Kertz, 2019) and among sexual and gender minority youth (Nesi et al. 2021).

- Although suicide-related online experience is a common, and likely underestimated, precursor to suicide in young people, its contributing role remains unclear (Rodway et al. 2022) but social media use may be an indicator of impulsivity (Shafi et al. 2021).
- Yet other research suggests that there are null, mixed or very small associations between time spent online and mental health problems for most adolescents (Best et al. 2014; Orben & Przybylski, 2019).

# Facilitate access to potentially harmful information

Social networks may provide access to suicide content and violent images (Daine et al. 2013). Non-Suicidal Self Injury (NSSI) behaviours are becoming common across social networks, particularly Instagram (Brown et al.2018).

# **Online contagion**

- Social media may facilitate contagion and clusters by spreading suicidal thoughts and acts, however it may also have a positive role in supporting people at risk for suicide (Kline et al. 2023; Swedo et al. 2020; Brown et al. 2020; Fu et al. 2013)
- Memorial pages may also lead to social contagion and facilitate the rapid spread of information about deaths by suicide in the community (Robertson et al. 2012).

# Normalisation of self-harming behaviour

- By viewing and reading material on social networks and pro-suicide websites a normalisation of self-harm may take place (Dyson et al. 2016; Daine et al. 2013; Lewis & Baker, 2011), which may perpetuate associated beliefs and behaviours and hinder access to treatment (Hilton, 2017).
- The sense of companionship and community generated on Twitter specifically may facilitate the normalisation of self-harm (Marchant et al. 2021; Hilton, 2017).

# **Celebrity suicide**

- Suicide deaths of celebrities of high prominence, can lead to considerable national increases in internet search volumes for suicide-related terms (Ortiz et al. 2018) and the content of posts may show considerable changes that suggest increased suicidal ideation (Kumar et al. 2015).
- Deaths of younger celebrities may generate a higher number of posts (Ueda et al. 2017).

# Cyberbullying

 Cyberbullying is a risk factor for self-harm and suicide in patients with mental health problems (Hellstand et al. 2021).

- Cyber-only bullying appears to be related to specific mental health issues beyond those associated with school-only bullying (Ossa et al. 2023)
- Victims of cyberbullying are at a greater risk of both self-harm and suicidal behaviours than non-victims (John et al. 2018).

# Suicide notes

 Evidence of copycat suicides induced by suicide notes on social networking sites is unclear. However, notes may facilitate immediate intervention from other users (Ruder et al. 2011).

## Online imagery and videos

- Viewing self-harm images online may have both harmful and protective effects, but harmful effects are more prevalent (Susi et al. 2023).
- There has been an increase in harmful graphic self-harm imagery over time with an absence of moderation, anonymity, and pictures easy to find using the search function (Marchant et al. 2021).
- Depictions of self-harm acts through imagery and video may empower the normalisation of young people's self-harm and pictures may incite a physical reaction and stimulate behavioural enactment (Jacob et al. 2017).
- Graphic content aligned to self-harm is prevalent on Instagram in particular (Miguel et al. 2017) and is often obscured by unclear or secret hashtags, while subliminal messages are ethically highly problematic (Arendt et al. 2021). Time scrolling on Instagram has also been associated with normalization of self-harm and contagion (Moss et al. 2022), while content advisory warnings on this platform may not be dependable (Moreno et al. 2016).
- Videos related to self-harm are common on YouTube and may encourage the normalisation of self-harm and may enhance the behaviour through regular viewing of graphic videos (Lewis et al. 2011). However, YouTube may also provide an opportunity to engage with teenagers and to promote positive mental health (Dagar & Falcone, 2020; Lewis et al. 2018).

# Online forums or message boards

- Forums or message boards may normalise and promote self-injurious and suicidal behaviour and expose new potentially lethal behaviours to those with a history of selfharm and those exploring identity options (Whitlock et al. 2006; Becker & Schmidt, 2004; Becker et al. 2004).
- Yet online communications can offer important social support for otherwise isolated adolescents (Whitlock et al. 2006).

# Pro-suicide and self-harm websites

- Adverse effects of visiting pro-suicide and self-harm websites include victimization, exacerbated self-harm, triggering of behaviour, seeking a partner to take your own life with and searching for highly lethal methods (Mokkenstorm et al. 2020; Minkkinen et al. 2017; Harris & Roberts, 2013).
- Young people who visited such websites were seven times more likely to say they had thought about killing themselves and 11 times more likely to think about hurting themselves even after adjusting for several known risk factors for thoughts of selfharm and thoughts of suicide (Mitchell et al. 2014).
- Self-harm forums and internet message boards, alternatively, may have a constructive effect on most users (Eichenberg & Schott, 2017). Suicide-related internet use is multifaceted, and impact cannot be directly attributed to explicit types of websites or online content (Mok et al. 2015).

#### Online suicide 'games'

- Pro-suicide games or messages online such as the 'Blue Whale Challenge' can circulate quickly and globally (Sumner et al. 2019), particularly among vulnerable adolescents (Lupariello et al. 2019).
- The Blue Whale Challenge illustrates how social media can glorify self-harm and suicide, and amplify suicide contagion among vulnerable cohorts (Upadhyaya & Kozman. 2022).

## The 'Darknet'

 People may be more exposed to harmful suicide and self-harm content when using the 'darknet'. Many darknet search engines facilitate access to forums that are prosuicide and blocked or filtered by most of the surface web search engines (e.g. Google) (Morch et al. 2018).

## Livestream suicide/Cybersuicide

 The possibility of livestream suicides initiating a suicide contagion (the Werther Effect) has been identified as a concern in the literature (Birbal et al. 2009), however, there is a lack of research on this area.

# Online Suicide 'pacts'

 Suicide 'pacts' are an agreed plan between two or more individuals to take their own life. Twitter, specifically, has been identified as a potential attractive place where people try to meet others to make a suicide pact. This may be due to particular features such as a user's ability to create several accounts with different names but without disclosing much personal information (Lee & Kwon, 2018), which poses challenges to intervene in a timely manner.

## Next step recommendations and key priority areas for the future

## Implications for internet service providers and the social media industry

## Reducing the dissemination of methods and harmful imagery

There is a need for longer-term preventive action in relation to dissemination of suicide methods (Gunnell et al. 2012), images related to self-harm (Brown et al. 2018) and harmful information on the internet.

Internet service providers should be encouraged to regularly review content and advisory notices (Moreno et al. 2016), remove pro-suicide sites promoting the use of high-lethality methods (Gunnell et al. 2015) and take appropriate measures for preventing online social contagion (Brown et al. 2018). Monitoring and regulating online information on methods may also be beneficial (The Samaritans, 2020 ; Chang et al. 2015).

The implementation of evidence-informed guidelines for sites and platforms hosting user generated content is recommended (The Samaritans, 2020). However, mechanisms to limit or prohibit harmful content must be implemented with caution to avoid causing unintentional harm (Lavis & Winter, 2020).

#### **Implications for clinicians**

## Pro-suicide and self-harm websites and forums/message boards

Increased understanding on how individuals are impacted by pro-suicide and self-harm websites is required (Lewis & Baker, 2011). Professionals and stakeholders working in the area of suicide prevention need to be mindful of the existence and potential risk of such websites and communicate with youth in a meaningful, balanced way about them to promote safety and indicate risk (Biddle et al. 2018; Mitchell et al. 2014).

The internet may provide an important pathway for accessing information and perceptions valuable in clinical settings (Whitlock, Powers & Eckenrode, 2007). It may be beneficial to include digital selfharm, use of pro-suicide and self-harm websites and viewing of harmful content online as a standard item during clinical assessment (Patchin, Hinduja & Meldrum. 2023; Semenza et al. 2022; Marchant et al. 2021; Shafi et al. 2020; Padmanathan, 2018; Marchant et al. 2017)

Systematic investigation of pro-suicide forums that are accessible using The Onion Router and their users are required. New innovative strategies to prevent suicidal behaviour may need to be developed for 'Darknets' (Morch et al. 2018).

## Implications for policy makers and statutory bodies

#### Normalisation of self-harm and suicidal behaviour

Social media and the accessibility of celebrity discourse can contribute to normalising self-harm which may prolong and exacerbate associated behaviours and delay help seeking (Hilton, 2017). Further research examining if social media facilitates or deters suicidal behaviour is warranted.

Protection and safety frameworks, in addition to voluntary industry codes of conduct to prevent normalisation of harmful behaviour related to suicide and self-harm should be considered (The Lancet, 2019).

### **Online Contagion**

The possible role of social networks and the internet in contributing to self-harm and suicide contagion has been highlighted in this review.

Guidelines and protocols to support communities in managing clusters should be updated to reflect the extensive use of communication technologies in modern society (Fu et al. 2013; Robertson et al. 2012). It would be beneficial for guidelines to include preventative measures that a community should take to minimize the potential for contagion using mobile phones and the internet (Swedo et al. 2020; Robertson et al. 2012).

A focus on safe browsing also warrants consideration, in addition to tools that limit time and diversify content (Brennan et al. 2022).

## **Celebrity Suicide**

This report has identified that suicide deaths of celebrities of high prominence can lead to significant national increases in internet search volumes for suicide-related terms.

It is important that suicide deaths are reported sensibly and responsibly in the media in compliance with the media guidelines for reporting suicide (Ortiz et al. 2018; Ueda et al. 2017; The Samaritans 2013). Implementation of guidelines should form part of the curriculum of journalists and editors, and warrant inclusion in press codes of conduct for journalists (McTernan et al. 2018).

# **Online 'suicide games'**

Novel online risks to mental health, such as pro-suicide games can circulate quickly and globally.

Early detection of coercions related to suicide and mental health is required and further research to identify emerging harms in real time is needed (Sumner et al. 2019). Safeguards must be introduced to stop content from being posted and children and adolescents viewing it (Upadhyaya & Kozman. 2022).

Enhanced attention on innovative approaches to identify threats may play an important role (Sumner et al. 2019). Empowering young people to share user experiences and contribute to online safety initiatives may produce positive outcomes (Biddle et al. 2022; Marchant et al. 2021).

# **Education**

Focused psychoeducation on the harmful aspects of online activity may be beneficial for vulnerable adolescents (Memon et al. 2018).

There are also indications that educative components of evidence informed websites for young individuals in crisis may be effective among individuals with some degree of vulnerability (Til et al. 2017). Working with internet service providers and search engines to optimise such support sites may prove advantageous (Biddle et al. 2015). A visible presence of specialised mental health professionals online, providing high-quality recovery-oriented material, may also be of benefit (Marchant et al. 2021; Chen et al. 2021).

The adaption of evidence-informed guidelines to inform young people, including influencers, how to talk safely about suicide on social media such as those developed by the chat safe project may have long term benefits for young people and those who support them e.g., parents, teachers, community workers and health professionals (Robinson et al. 2023 ; Thorn et al. 2023 ; Robinson et al. 2020 ; Robinson et al. 2018). Digital citizenship training, likewise, may help to educate young people on how to use technology safely and responsibly (Mars et al. 2020).

# Need for systematic research and evidence-based interventions

Further evaluation of the association between problematic use of social media/internet and suicide attempts in young people through longitudinal studies (Susi et al. 2023 ; Sedgewick et al. 2019) and tailored, methodologically rigorous high-quality multidisciplinary research, including during the COVID-19 pandemic, is needed (The Lancet, 2019; Lupariello et al. 2019; Daine et al. 2013).

Qualitative research may highlight gender differences in risk factors to inform the development of public education campaigns and personalized treatment options (Gunnell et al. 2018; Hilton, 2017).

## Implications for statutory and non-statutory bodies who provide help online

## **Crisis intervention**

Evidence suggests that vulnerable young people are more likely to visit harmful websites online. This may provide an opportunity for help-seeking (Lavis & Winter, 2020 ; Mitchell et al. 2014).

It may be advantageous to examine the therapeutic benefit of connections users make online (Marchant et al. 2017; Robinson et al. 2016; Dyson et al. 2016) as this may act as a vehicle to reach those who engage in self-harm (Lewis & Baker, 2011) and encourage them to seek professional help (Memon et al. 2018).

New technologies (Forte et al. 2021) and novel initiatives such as online gatekeeping (Sueki et al. 2022) and Suicide Watch (Dutta et al. 2021) have shown promise, however further approaches, and research are required to ascertain the efficacy and safety of potential social media-based interventions. Moreover, ethical standards and protocols to ensure that such interventions are implemented safely need to be developed, including specialised training and professional practices for moderators to deliver effective and appropriate support to people at risk (Perry et al. 2021 ; Robinson et al. 2016 ; Robinson et al. 2015). Prospective, longitudinal investigations are also desirable to identify potential short- and long-term harms associated with use (Dyson et al. 2016).

Efforts to facilitate individuals' access to evidence-based online resources are also needed (Miguel et al. 2017; Lewis et al. 2014; Szumilas & Kutcher, 2009). Suicide prevention websites should be designed with consideration for vulnerable individuals who are more inclined to look for suicide-related information online (Chandler, 2018).

- Alao AO, Soderberg M, Pohl EL, Alao AL. Cybersuicide: review of the role of the internet on suicide. *Cyberpsychol Behav*. 2006 Aug;9(4):489-93.
- Arendt F. Suicide rates and information seeking via search engines: A cross-national correlational approach. *Death Stud.* 2018;42(8):508-512.
- Arendt F. Suicide on Instagram Content Analysis of a German Suicide- Related Hashtag. *Crisis*. 2019 Jan;40(1):36-41
- Arendt F, Markiewitz A, Scherr S. Investigating Suicide-Related Subliminal Messages on Instagram. *Crisis.* 2021 Jul;42(4):263-269.
- Astorri E, Clerici G, Gallo G, Raina P, Pellai A. Online extreme challenges putting children at risk: what we know to date. *Minerva Pediatr (Torino).* 2023 Feb;75(1):98-109
- Baker D, Fortune S. Understanding self-harm and suicide websites: a qualitative interview study of young adult website users. *Crisis*. 2008;29(3):118-22.
- Baume P, Cantor CH, Rolfe A. Cybersuicide: the role of interactive suicide notes on the Internet. *Crisis*. 1997;18(2):73-79.
- Becker K, Mayer M, Nagenborg M, El-Faddagh M, Schmidt MH. Parasuicide online: Can suicide websites trigger suicidal behaviour in predisposed adolescents? *Nord J Psychiatry*. 2004;58(2):111-4.
- Becker, K, Schmidt, M. Internet chat rooms and suicide. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2004; 43: 246–7
- Bell J, Mok K, Gardiner E, Pirkis J. Suicide-Related Internet Use Among Suicidal Young People in the UK: Characteristics of Users, Effects of Use, and Barriers to Offline Help-Seeking. Arch Suicide Res. 2018 Apr-Jun;22(2):263-277
- Berryman C, Ferguson CJ, Negy C. Social Media Use and Mental Health among Young Adults. *Psychiatr Q*. 2018;89(2):307-314. doi:10.1007/s11126-017-9535-6
- Best P, Manktelow R, Taylor B. Online communication, social media and adolescent wellbeing. A systematic narrative review. *Child Youth Serv Rev* 2014; 41:27-36
- Biddle L, Donovan J, Hawton K, Kapur N, Gunnell D. Suicide and the internet. *BMJ* 2008; 336: 800–2
- Biddle L, Gunnell D, Owen-Smith A, Potokar J, Longson D, Hawton K, Kapur N, Donovan J.
  Information sources used by the suicidal to inform choice of method. J Affect Disord. 2012
  Feb;136(3):702-9.

- Biddle L, Derges J, Mars B, Heron J, Donovan JL, Potokar J, Piper M, Wyllie C, Gunnell D. Suicide and the Internet: Changes in the accessibility of suicide- related information between 2007 and 2014. *J Affect Disord*. 2016 Jan 15; 190:370-375.
- Biddle L, Derges J, Goldsmith C, Donovan JL, Gunnell D. Using the internet for suicide-related purposes: Contrasting findings from young people in the community and self-harm patients admitted to hospital. *PLoS One*. 2018 May 24;13(5):e0197712.
- Biddle L, Rifkin-Zybutz R, Derges J, Turner N, Bould H, Sedgewick F, Gooberman-Hill R, Moran P, Linton MJ. Developing good practice indicators to assist mental health practitioners to converse with young people about their online activities and impact on mental health: a two-panel mixed-methods Delphi study. *BMC Psychiatry*. 2022 Jul 19;22(1):485
- Birbal R, Maharajh HD, Birbal R, et al. Cybersuicide and the adolescent population: challenges of the future? *Int J Adolesc Med Health* 2009; 21:151–9
- Bojanić L, Razum J, Gorski I. Googling for suicide in Croatia: A mixed-methods study. *Death Stud.* 2022;46(8):1946-1953
- Brennan, C, Saraiva, S, Mitchell, E et al. (4 more authors) (2022) Self-harm and suicidal content online, harmful or helpful? A systematic review of the recent evidence. *Journal of Public Mental Health*, 21 (1). pp. 57-69. ISSN 1746-5729
- Brown RC, Fischer T, Goldwich AD, Keller F, Young R, Plener PL. #cutting: Non-suicidal selfinjury (NSSI) on Instagram. *Psychol Med*. 2018 Jan;48(2):337-346
- Brown RC, Fischer T, Goldwich DA and Plener PL. "I just finally wanted to belong somewhere"— Qualitative Analysis of Experiences With Posting Pictures of Self-Injury on Instagram. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*. 2020. 11:274. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2020.00274
- Bruckner TA, McClure C, Kim Y. Google searches for suicide and risk of suicide. *Psychiatr Serv.* 2014 Feb 1;65(2):271-2.
- Central Statistics Office. Social Impact of COVID-19 Survey, 2020. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.cso.ie/en/releasesandpublications/ep/p-covid19/covid-</u> <u>19informationhub/socialandwellbeing/socialimpactofcovid-19survey/</u> [Accessed July 23<sup>rd</sup> 2020]
- Chambers, D., Cairns, K., & Ivancic, L. (2018). Young people, the internet and mental health. *Irish Journal of Psychological Medicine*, 35(1), 1-4. doi:10.1017/ipm.2017.76
- Chandler V. Google and suicides: what can we learn about the use of internet to prevent suicides? *Public Health*. 2018;154:144–50.
- Chang, S.-S., Gunnell, D., Wheeler, B. W., Yip, P., & Sterne, J.(2010). The evolution of the epidemic of charcoal burning suicide in Taiwan: A spatial and temporal analysis. *PLoS Medicine*, 7(1), e1000212.

- Chang SS, Kwok SS, Cheng Q, Yip PS, Chen YY. The association of trends in charcoal-burning suicide with Google search and newspaper reporting in Taiwan: a time series analysis. *Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol*. 2015;50(9):1451-1461.
- Chen YY, Hung GC, Cheng Q, Tsai CW, Wu KC. Searching for suicide-related information on Chinese websites. *Psychiatry Res.* 2017 Dec; 258:506-510.
- Chen W, Boggero A, Del Puente G, Olcese M, Prestia D, Jahrami H, Chalghaf N, Guelmami N, Azaiez F, Bragazzi NL. Googling for Suicide-Content and Quality Analysis of Suicide-Related Websites: Thematic Analysis. *JMIR Form Res.* 2021 Nov 11;5(11):e29146.
- Cheng Q. Are internet service providers responsible for online suicide pacts? *BMJ*. 2011 Apr 13;344:d2113.
- Cheng Q, Fu KW, Yip PS. A comparative study of online suicide-related information in Chinese and English. *J Clin Psychiatry*. 2011 Mar;72(3):313-9.
- Cheng YS, Tseng PT, Lin PY, Chen TY, Stubbs B, Carvalho AF, Wu CK, Chen YW, Wu MK. Internet Addiction and Its Relationship With Suicidal Behaviors: A Meta-Analysis of Multinational Observational Studies. *J Clin Psychiatry*. 2018 Jun 5;79(4):17r11761.
- Choi WS, Han J, Hong HJ. Association Between Internet Searches Related to Suicide/Self-harm and Adolescent Suicide Death in South Korea in 2016-2020: Secondary Data Analysis. *J Med Internet Res.* 2023 Apr 20;25:e46254
- Cipolletta, S., Entilli, L., Bettio, F., & De Leo, D. Live-chat support for people bereaved by suicide: A thematic analysis. *Crisis: The Journal of Crisis Intervention and Suicide Prevention*. 2021.
- Colombo GB, Burnap P, Hodorog A, Scourfield J. Analysing the connectivity and communication of suicidal users on twitter. *Comput Commun.* 2016 Jan 1;73(Pt B):291-300.
- Dagar A, Falcone T. High Viewership of Videos About Teenage Suicide on YouTube. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2020 Jan;59(1):1-3.e1.
- Daine K, Hawton K, Singaravelu V, Stewart A, Simkin S, Montgomery P. The power of the web: a systematic review of studies of the influence of the internet on self-harm and suicide in young people. *PLoS One*. 2013 Oct 30;8(10):e77555.
- Draženović M, Vukušić Rukavina T, Machala Poplašen L. Impact of Social Media Use on Mental Health within Adolescent and Student Populations during COVID-19 Pandemic: Review. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2023 Feb 15;20(4):3392
- Dunlop SM, More E, Romer D. Where do youth learn about suicides on the Internet, and what influence does this have on suicidal ideation? *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*. 2011.
  52:10, pp 1073–108
- Dutta, R., Gkotsis, G., Velupillai, S. et al. Temporal and diurnal variation in social media posts to a suicide support forum. *BMC Psychiatry* 21, 259 (2021).

- Dyson MP, Hartling L, Shulhan J, Chisholm A, Milne A, Sundar P, Scott SD, Newton AS. A Systematic Review of Social Media Use to Discuss and View Deliberate Self-Harm Acts. *PLoS One*. 2016 May 18;11(5)
- Eichenberg C, Schott M. An Empirical Analysis of Internet Message Boards for Self-Harming Behavior. *Arch Suicide Res.* 2017 Oct-Dec;21(4):672-686.
- Fitzpatrick, S. J., Hooker, C., & Kerridge, I. H. Suicidology as a social practice. (2014) *Social Epistemology*. Online first 12 March 2014.DOI 10.1080/02691728.2014.895448
- Forte A, Sarli G, Polidori L, Lester D, Pompili M. The Role of New Technologies to Prevent Suicide in Adolescence: A Systematic Review of the Literature. *Medicina (Kaunas).* 2021 Jan 26;57(2):109
- Fratini A and Hemer SR. Broadcasting Your Death Through Livestreaming: Understanding Cybersuicide Through Concepts of Performance. *Culture Medicine and Psychiatry*. 2020 March. DOI: 10.1007/s11013-020-09671-9.
- Fu KW, Cheng Q, Wong PW, Yip PS. Responses to a self-presented suicide attempt in social media: a social network analysis. *Crisis*. 2013 Jan 1;34(6):406-12.
- Fulcher JA, Dunbar S, Orlando E, Woodruff SJ and Santarossa S. #selfharn on Instagram: understanding online communities surrounding non-suicidal self-injury through conversations and common properties among authors. *Digital Health*, 2020 April, 6: 1-13.
- Gámez-Guadix M, Mateos E, Wachs S, Blanco M. Self-Harm on the Internet Among Adolescents: Prevalence and Association With Depression, Anxiety, Family Cohesion, and Social Resources. *Psicothema*. 2022 May;34(2):233-239
- George M. The Importance of Social Media Content for Teens' Risks for Self-Harm. *Journal of Adolescent Health.* 2019, 65: 9-10
- Görzig A. Adolescents' Viewing of Suicide-Related Web Content and Psychological Problems: Differentiating the Roles of Cyberbullying Involvement. *Cyberpsychol Behav Soc Netw*. 2016 Aug;19(8):502-9.
- Guidry JPD, O'Donnell NH, Miller CA, Perrin PB, Carlyle KE. Pinning Despair and Distress Suicide-Related Content on Visual Social Media Platform Pinterest. *Crisis* 2021 42:4, 270-277
- Gunnell D, Bennewith O, Kapur N, Simkin S, Cooper J, Hawton K. The use of the Internet by people who die by suicide in England: a cross sectional study. *J Affect Disord*. 2012;141(2-3):480-483
- Gunnell D, Derges J, Chang SS, Biddle L. Searching for Suicide Methods: Accessibility of Information About Helium as a Method of Suicide on the Internet. *Crisis.* 2015;36(5):325-31.
- Gunnell D, Kidger J, Elvidge H. Adolescent mental health in crisis. *BMJ* 2018; 361: k2608

- Hamilton JL, Biernesser C, Moreno MA, Porta G, Hamilton E, Johnson K, Poling KD, Sakolsky D, Brent DA, Goldstein TG. Social media use and prospective suicidal thoughts and behaviors among adolescents at high risk for suicide. *Suicide Life Threat Behav*. 2021 Dec;51(6):1203-1212.
- Harris KM, McLean JP, Sheffield J. Examining suicide-risk individuals who go online for suicide-related purposes. *Arch Suicide Res*. 2009;13(3):264-76.
- Harris IM, Roberts LM. Exploring the use and effects of deliberate self-harm websites: an Internet-based study. *J Med Internet Res*. 2013 Dec 20;15(12):e285.
- Hellstrand K, Rogers SC, DiVietro S, Clough M, Sturm J. Prevalence of Cyberbullying in Patients Presenting to the Pediatric Emergency Department. *Pediatr Emerg Care*. 2021 Jun 1;37(6):e334-e338
- Hilton EC. Unveiling self-harm behaviour: what can social media site Twitter tell us about self-harm? A qualitative exploration. *J Clin Nurs.* 2017 Jun;26(11-12):1690-1704.
- Howard, S. J., & Surtees, W. (2016). A case series review of suicides associated with social media use in South Tyneside, England. JRSM Open. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2054270415619322</u>
- Jacob N, Evans R, Scourfield J. The influence of online images on self- harm: A qualitative study of young people aged 16-24. *J Adolesc*. 2017 Oct;60:140-147.
- John A, Glendenning AC, Marchant A, Montgomery P, Stewart A, Wood S, Lloyd K, Hawton K Self-Harm, Suicidal Behaviours, and Cyberbullying in Children and Young People: Systematic Review. J Med Internet Res 2018;20(4):e129
- Keipi T, Oksanen A, Hawdon J, Näsi M & Räsänen P. Harm-advocating online content and subjective well-being: a cross-national study of new risks faced by youth, *Journal of Risk Research*, (2017) 20:5, 634-649,
- Kemp CG, Collings SC. Hyperlinked suicide: assessing the prominence and of suicide websites. *Crisis*. 2011;32(3):143-51.
- Kim, K., Lee, H., Hong, J. P., Cho, M. J., Fava, M., Mischoulon, D., Kim, D. J., & Jeon, H. J. Poor sleep quality and suicide attempt among adults with internet addiction: A nationwide community sample of Korea. *PLoS ONE*, 2017; 12(4).
- Kline M, Metcalf MM, Patel E, Chang EL, Nguyen MB. Adolescent Experiences With Social Media and Suicidality, *Academic Pediatrics*, Volume 23, Issue 4, 2023, Pages 755-761
- Krysinska K, Westerlund M, Niederkrotenthaler T, Andriessen K, Carli V, Hadlaczky G, Till B, Wasserman D. A Mapping Study on the Internet and Suicide. *Crisis*. 2017 Jul;38(4):217-226.

- Kumar M, Dredze M, Coppersmith G, De Choudhury M. Detecting Changes in Suicide Content Manifested in Social Media Following Celebrity Suicides. *HT ACM Conf Hypertext Soc Media*. 2015 Sep;2015:85-94.
- Lam LT, Peng Z, Mai J, Jing J. The association between internet addiction and self-injurious behaviour among adolescents. *Inj Prev*. 2009;15(6):403-408
- Lan YT, Pan YC, Lin YH. Association between adolescents' problematic online behaviors and self-harm risk. *J Affect Disord*. 2022 Nov 15;317:46-51.
- Lavis, A., & Winter, R. #Online harms or benefits? An ethnographic analysis of the positives and negatives of peer-support around self-harm on social media. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry* 2020.
- Lee, J., Lee, W. Y., Hwang, J. S., & Stack, S. J. (2014). To what extent does the reporting behavior of the media regarding a celebrity suicide influence subsequent suicides in South Korea? *Suicide Life-Threatening Behaviour*, 44, 457–472
- Lee SY, Kwon Y. Twitter as a place where people meet to make suicide pacts. *Public Health*. 2018;159:21-26.
- Lewis SP, Baker TG. The possible risks of self-injury web sites: a content analysis. *Arch Suicide Res.* 2011;15(4):390-6.
- Lewis SP, Heath NL, St Denis JM, Noble R. The scope of nonsuicidal self- injury on YouTube. *Pediatrics*. 2011 Mar;127(3):e552-7.
- Lewis SP, Heath NL, Sornberger MJ, Arbuthnott AE. Helpful or harmful? An examination of viewers' responses to nonsuicidal self-injury videos on YouTube. *J Adolesc Health*. 2012 Oct;51(4):380-5.
- Lewis SP, Mahdy JC, Michal NJ, Arbuthnott AE. Googling Self-injury: the state of health information obtained through online searches for self-injury. *JAMAmPediatr*. 2014 May;168(5):443-9
- Lewis SP, Seko Y. A Double-Edged Sword: A Review of Benefits and Risks of Online Nonsuicidal Self-Injury Activities. *J Clin Psychol.* 2016 Mar;72(3):249-62.
- Lewis SP, Seko Y, Joshi P. The impact of YouTube peer feedback on attitudes toward recovery from non-suicidal self-injury: An experimental pilot study. *Digit Health*. 2018 Jun 5;4:2055207618780499.
- Li A, Huang X, Zhu T. A systematic analysis of online broadcasts of suicidality in China. *Asia Pac Psychiatry*. 2018;10(3):e12302.
- Liu HC, Liu SI, Tjung JJ, Sun FJ, Huang HC, Fang CK. Self-harm and its association with internet addiction and internet exposure to suicidal thought in adolescents. *J Formos Med Assoc*. 2017;116(3):153-160.

- Luby J, Kertz S. Increasing Suicide Rates in Early Adolescent Girls in the United States and the Equalization of Sex Disparity in Suicide: The Need to Investigate the Role of Social Media. *JAMA Netw Open.* 2019;2(5):e193916
- Lupariello F, Curti SM, Coppo E, Racalbuto SS, Di Vella G. Self-harm Risk Among Adolescents and the Phenomenon of the "Blue Whale Challenge": Case Series and Review of the Literature. *J Forensic Sci.* 2019 Mar;64(2):638-642
- Marchant A, Hawton K, Burns L, Stewart A, John A. Impact of Web-Based Sharing and Viewing of Self-Harm-Related Videos and Photographs on Young People: Systematic Review. *J Med Internet Res.* 2021 Mar 19;23(3):e18048
- Marchant A, Hawton K, Stewart A, Montgomery P, Singaravelu V, Lloyd K, Purdy N, Daine K, John A. Correction: A systematic review of the relationship between internet use, self-harm and suicidal behaviour in young people: The good, the bad and the unknown. *PLoS One.* 2018 Mar 1;13(3):e0193937.
- Mars B, Gunnell D, Biddle L, Kidger J, Moran P, Winstone L, et al. (2020) Prospective associations between internet use and poor mental health: A population-based study. *PLoS ONE 15*(7): e0235889
- Mars B, Heron J, Biddle L, Donovan JL, Holley R, Piper M, Potokar J, Wyllie C, Gunnell D. Exposure to, and searching for, information about suicide and self-harm on the Internet: Prevalence and predictors in a population-based cohort of young adults. *J Affect Disord*. 2015 Oct 1;185:239-45.
- McTernan N, Spillane A, Cully G, Cusack E, O'Reilly T, Arensman E. Media reporting of suicide and adherence to media guidelines. *International Journal of Social Psychiatry*. 2018;64(6):536-544.
- Memon AM, Sharma SG, Mohite SS, Jain S. The role of online social networking on deliberate self-harm and suicidality in adolescents: A systematized review of literature. *Indian J Psychiatry*. 2018 Oct-Dec;60(4):384-392
- Memon RS, Ullah I, Shoib S, Qudrat QU, de Filippis R. Role of Social Media in Psychiatry During Pandemic: A Potential Risk for Suicidal Ideation. *J Nerv Ment Dis*. 2021 Sep 1;209(9):681-683
- Miguel EM, Chou T, Golik A, Cornacchio D, Sanchez AL, DeSerisy M, Comer JS. Examining the scope and patterns of deliberate self-injurious cutting content in popular social media. *Depress Anxiety*. 2017 Sep;34(9):786-793.
- Minkkinen J, Oksanen A, Kaakinen M, Keipi T, Räsänen P. Victimization and Exposure to Pro-Self-Harm and Pro-Suicide Websites: A Cross-National Study. *Suicide Life Threat Behav*. 2017 Feb;47(1):14-26.
- Mitchell KJ, Wells M, Priebe G, Ybarra ML. Exposure to websites that encourage self-harm and suicide: prevalence rates and association with actual thoughts of self-harm and thoughts of suicide in the United States. *J Adolesc*. 2014 Dec;37(8):1335-44.

- Mok K, Jorm AF, Pirkis J. Suicide-related Internet use: A review. *Aust N Z J Psychiatry*. 2015 Aug;49(8):697-705.
- Mokkenstorm JK, Mérelle SYM, Smit JH, Beekman ATF, Kerkhof AJFM, Huisman A, Gilissen R. Exploration of Benefits and Potential Harmful Effects of an Online Forum for Visitors to the Suicide Prevention Platform in The Netherlands. *Crisis*. 2020 May;41(3):205-213.
- Mörch CM, Côté LP, Corthésy-Blondin L, Plourde-Léveillé L, Dargis L, Mishara BL. The Darknet and suicide. *J Affect Disord*. 2018 Dec 1;241:127-132.
- Moreno MA, Ton A, Selkie E, Evans Y. Secret Society 123: Understanding the Language of Self-Harm on Instagram. *J Adolesc Health*. 2016 Jan;58(1):78-84.
- Moss C, Wibberley C, Witham G. Assessing the impact of Instagram use and deliberate selfharm in adolescents: A scoping review. *Int J Ment Health Nurs.* 2023 Feb;32(1):14-29.
- Muslić L, Rukavina T, Markelić M, Musić Milanović S. Substance Use, Internet Risk Behavior, and Depressive Symptoms as Predictors of Self-harm Thoughts in Adolescents: Insights from the 2019 ESPAD Survey in Croatia. *Child Psychiatry Hum Dev*. 2023 Jul 25
- Nesi J, Burke TA, Bettis AH, Kudinova AY, Thompson EC, MacPherson HA, Fox KA, Lawrence HR, Thomas SA, Wolff JC, Altemus MK, Soriano S, Liu RT. Social media use and self-injurious thoughts and behaviors: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clin Psychol Rev.* 2021 Jul;87:102038.
- Niezen R. Internet suicide: Communities of affirmation and the lethality of communication. *Transcultural Psychiatry*. 2013. 50(2) 303–322
- Orbyn A and Przybylski AK. The association between adolescent well-being and digital technology use. *Nat Hum Behav* 2019; 3:173-82
- Ortiz P, Khin Khin E. Traditional and new media's influence on suicidal behavior and contagion. *Behav Sci Law.* 2018 Mar;36(2):245-256.
- Ossa FC, Jantzer V, Neumayer F, Eppelmann L, Resch F, Kaess M. Cyberbullying and School Bullying Are Related to Additive Adverse Effects among Adolescents. *Psychopathology*. 2023;56(1-2):127-137
- Padmanathan P, Biddle L, Carroll R, Derges J, Potokar J, Gunnell D. Suicide and Self-Harm Related Internet Use. *Crisis.* 2018 Nov;39(6):469-478
- Padmanathan P, Bould H, Winstone L, Moran P, Gunnell D. Social media use, economic recession and income inequality in relation to trends in youth suicide in high-income countries: a time trends analysis. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, Volume 275,2020, Pages 58-65.
- Patchin JW, Hinduja S, Meldrum RC. Digital self-harm and suicidality among adolescents. *Child Adolesc Ment Health*. 2023 Feb;28(1):52-59.

- Patchin JW, Hinduja S. Digital Self-Harm Among Adolescents. J Adolesc Health. 2017 Dec;61(6):761-766.
- Paul E, Mergl R, Hegerl U. Has information on suicide methods provided via the Internet negatively impacted suicide rates?. *PLoS One*. 2017;12(12):e0190136. Published 2017 Dec 28.
- Peng, Z., Klomek, A.B., Li, L. et al. Associations between Chinese adolescents subjected to traditional and cyber bullying and suicidal ideation, self-harm and suicide attempts. *BMC Psychiatry*. 2019; 19, 324
- Perret, L.C., Orri, M., Boivin, M., Ouellet-Morin, I., Denault, A.-S., Côté, S.M., Tremblay, R.E., Renaud, J., Turecki, G. and Geoffroy, M. Cybervictimization in adolescence and its association with subsequent suicidal ideation/attempt beyond face-to-face victimization: a longitudinal population-based study. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry, 61, 866-874*
- Perry A, Pyle D, Lamont-Mills A, et alSuicidal behaviours and moderator support in online health communities: a scoping review. *BMJ Open* 2021;11:e047905
- Phillips JG, Diesfeld K, Mann L. Instances of online suicide, the law and potential solutions. *Psychiatr Psychol Law*. 2019;26(3):423-440.
- Pirkis J, Neal L, Dare A, Blood RW, Studdert D. Legal bans on pro-suicide web sites: an early retrospective from Australia. *Suicide Life Threat Behav.* 2009 Apr;39(2):190-3.
- Poonai N, Mehrotra S, Mamdani M, Patmanidis A, Miller M, Sukhera J, Doan Q. The association of exposure to suicide-related Internet content and emergency department visits in children: A population-based time series analysis. *Can J Public Health*. 2018 Jan 22;108(5-6):e462-e467.
- Psych Central (2018) What is Digital Self-Harm? Retrieved from: <u>https://psychcentral.com/lib/what-is-digital-self-harm/</u> [Accessed October 21<sup>st</sup> 2020]
- Robert A, Suelves JM, Armayones M, Ashley S. Internet use and suicidal behaviors: internet as a threat or opportunity? *Telemed J E Health*. 2015 Apr;21(4):306-11
- Robertson L, Skegg K, Poore M, Williams S, Taylor B. An adolescent suicide cluster and the possible role of electronic communication technology. *Crisis*. 2012;33(4):239-45.
- Robinson J, Rodrigues M, Fisher S, Bailey E, Herrman H. Social media and suicide prevention: findings from a stakeholder survey. *Shanghai Arch Psychiatry*. 2015;27(1):27-35. doi:10.11919/j.issn.1002-0829.214133
- Robinson J, Cox G, Bailey E, et al. Social media and suicide prevention: a systematic review. *Early Interv Psychiatry*. 2016;10(2):103-121
- Robinson J, Hill NTM, Thorn P, et al. The #chatsafe project. Developing guidelines to help young people communicate safely about suicide on social media: A Delphi study. *PLoS One*. 2018;13(11):e0206584.

- Robinson J, Teh Z, Lamblin M, Hill NTM, La Sala L, Thorn P. Globalization of the #chatsafe guidelines: Using social media for youth suicide prevention. *Early Interv Psychiatry* 2020. Epub ahead of print.
- Robinson J, Thorn P, McKay S, Hemming L, Battersby-Coulter R, Cooper C, Veresova M, Li A, Reavley N, Rice S, Lamblin M, Pirkis J, Reidenberg D, Harrison V, Skehan J, La Sala L. #chatsafe
   2.0. updated guidelines to support young people to communicate safely online about selfharm and suicide: A Delphi expert consensus study. *PLoS One*. 2023 Aug 2;18(8):e0289494
- Rodway, C., Tham, S., Richards, N., Ibrahim, S., Turnbull, P., Kapur, N., & Appleby, L. Online harms? Suicide-related online experience: A UK-wide case series study of young people who die by suicide. *Psychological Medicine*,2023, 53(10), 4434-4445.
- Ruder TD, Hatch GM, Ampanozi G, Thali MJ, Fischer N. Suicide announcement on Facebook. *Crisis.* 2011;32(5):280-2.
- Scherr S. Social media, self-harm, and suicide. Curr Opin Psychol. 2022 Aug;46:101311.
- Sedgwick R, Epstein S, Dutta R, Ougrin D. Social media, internet use and suicide attempts in adolescents. *Curr Opin Psychiatry*. 2019 Nov;32(6):534-541.
- Semenza, D.C., Meldrum, R.C., Testa, A. and Jackson, D.B. Sleep duration, depressive symptoms, and digital self-harm among adolescents. *Child Adolesc Ment Health*,2022, 27: 103-110
- Shafi RMA, Nakonezny PA, Romanowicz M, Nandakumar AL, Suarez L, Croarkin PE. Suicidality and self-injurious behavior among adolescent social media users at psychiatric hospitalization [published online ahead of print, 2020 Apr 27]. CNS Spectr. 2020;1-7.
- Shah A. The relationship between elderly suicides rates, household size and family structure: A cross-national study. *Int J Psychiatry Clin Pract*. 2009;13(4):259-264.
- Shanahan N, Brennan C, House A. Self-harm and social media: thematic analysis of images posted on three social media sites. *BMJ Open*. 2019 Feb 19;9(2):e027006.
- Shinetsetseg O, Jung YH, Park YS, Park EC, Jang SY. Association between Smartphone Addiction and Suicide. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. 2022 Sep 15;19(18):11600
- Simms D. Peer Responses to Trans Youth Tweeting About Self-Harm and Suicidality. *Creat Nurs.* 2020 May 1;26(2):135-142.
- Sinyor M, Williams M, Zaheer R, et al. The association between Twitter content and suicide. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*. 2021;55(3):268-276.
- Starcevic V, Aboujaoude E. Cyberchondria, cyberbullying, cybersuicide, cybersex: "new" psychopathologies for the 21st century? *World Psychiatry*. 2015 Feb;14(1):97-100.
- Sueki H, Takahashi A & Ito J. Changes in Suicide Ideation Among Users of Online Gatekeeping Using Search-Based Advertising, *Archives of Suicide Research.2022.*

- Sueki H. Does the volume of Internet searches using suicide-related search terms influence the suicide death rate: data from 2004 to 2009 in Japan. *Psychiatry Clin Neurosci*. 2011;65(4):392-394. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1819.2011.02216.x
- Sumner SA, Ferguson B, Bason B, Dink J, Yard E, Hertz M, Hilkert B, Holland K, Mercado-Crespo M, Tang S, Jones CM. Association of Online Risk Factors With Subsequent Youth Suicide-Related Behaviors in the US. *JAMA Netw Open*. 2021 Sep 1;4(9):e2125860
- Son JY, Han JH, Kim SC, Choi W-S and Hong HJ. Korean adolescent suicide and search volume for "self-injury" on internet search engines. *Front. Psychiatry*, 2023, 14:1186754.
- Sumner SA, Galik S, Mathieu J, Ward M, Kiley T, Bartholow B, Dingwall A, Mork P. Temporal and Geographic Patterns of Social Media Posts About an Emerging Suicide Game. J Adolesc Health. 2019 Jul;65(1):94-100.
- Susi K, Glover-Ford F, Stewart A, Knowles Bevis R, Hawton K. Research Review: Viewing selfharm images on the internet and social media platforms: systematic review of the impact and associated psychological mechanisms. *J Child Psychol Psychiatry*. 2023 Aug;64(8):1115-1139
- Swedo EA, Beauregard JL, de Fijter S, Werhan L, Norris K, Montgomery MP, Rose EB, David-Ferdon C, Massetti GM, Hillis SD, Sumner SA. Associations Between Social Media and Suicidal Behaviors During a Youth Suicide Cluster in Ohio. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 2020.
- Szumilas M, Kutcher S. Teen suicide information on the internet: a systematic analysis of quality. *Can J Psychiatry*. 2009 Sep;54(9):596-604
- The Lancet. Social media, screen time, and young people's mental health. *Lancet*. 2019;393(10172):611
- The Samaritans. (2013). Media guidelines for reporting suicide. Retrieved from <u>www.samaritans.ie/mediaguidelines</u> [Accessed October 21<sup>st</sup>, 2020]
- The Samaritans (2020). Managing self-harm and suicide content online: Guidelines for sites and platforms hosting user-generated content. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.samaritans.org/ireland/about-samaritans/research-policy/internet-</u> <u>suicide/guidelines-tech-industry/guidelines/</u> [Accessed November 3<sup>rd</sup> 2020]
- Thorn P, La Sala L, Hetrick S, Rice S, Lamblin M, Robinson J. Motivations and perceived harms and benefits of online communication about self-harm: An interview study with young people. *Digit Health*. 2023 May 23;9:20552076231176689
- Till B, Niederkrotenthaler T. Surfing for suicide methods and help: content analysis of websites retrieved with search engines in Austria and the United States. *J Clin Psychiatry.* 2014 Aug;75(8):886-92.
- Till B, Tran US, Voracek M, Niederkrotenthaler T. Beneficial and harmful effects of educative suicide prevention websites: randomised controlled trial exploring Papageno and Werther effects. *Br J Psychiatry*. 2017Aug;211(2):109-115.

- Ueda M, Mori K, Matsubayashi T, Sawada Y. Tweeting celebrity suicides: Users' reaction to prominent suicide deaths on Twitter and subsequent increases in actual suicides. *Soc Sci Med*. 2017 Sep;189:158-166.
- Upadhyaya M, Kozman M. The Blue Whale Challenge, social media, self-harm, and suicide contagion. *Prim Care Companion CNS Disord*. 2022;24(5):22cr03314.
- Wang L, Liu X, Liu ZZ, Jia CX. Digital media use and subsequent self-harm during a 1-year follow-up of Chinese adolescents. *J Affect Disord*. 2020 Dec 1;277:279-286.
- Wang W, Zhou DD, Ai M, et al. Internet addiction and poor quality of life are significantly associated with suicidal ideation of senior high school students in Chongqing, China. *PeerJ*. 2019;7:e7357
- Waszak PM, Górski P, Springer J, Kasprzycka-Waszak W, Duży M, Zagożdżon P. Internet searches for "suicide", its association with epidemiological data and insights for prevention programs. *Psychiatr Danub*. 2018;30(4):404-409.
- Whitlock JL, Powers JL, Eckenrode J. The virtual cutting edge: the internet and adolescent selfinjury. *Dev Psychol*. 2006 May; 42(3):407-17.
- Winstone L, Mars B, Haworth CMA, Heron J, Kidger J. Adolescent social media user types and their mental health and well-being: Results from a longitudinal survey of 13-14-year-olds in the United Kingdom. *JCPP Adv.* 2022 Mar 10;2(2):e12071

# Appendices

## Appendix 1: List of search strings

#### The search strings included the following terms:

("Suicide"[Title/Abstract] OR "Suicidal behaviour"[Title/Abstract] OR "Attempted suicide"[Title/Abstract] OR "Suicidality"[Title/Abstract] OR "Suicidal ideation"[Title/Abstract] OR "Suicide planning"[Title/Abstract] OR "Pro suicide"[Title/Abstract] OR "Suicide pact"[Title/Abstract] OR "Self-harm"[Title/Abstract] OR "Self-injury"[Title/Abstract] OR "Self-injurious behaviour"[Title/Abstract] OR "Self-destructive behaviour"[Title/Abstract] OR "Selfmutilation"[Title/Abstract] behaviour"[Title/Abstract] OR "Harmful AND ("social media"[Title/Abstract] OR "online social network"[Title/Abstract] OR "Facebook"[Title/Abstract] OR "Twitter"[Title/Abstract] OR "Instagram"[Title/Abstract] OR "YouTube"[Title/Abstract] OR "WhatsApp"[Title/Abstract] OR "Weixin"[Title/Abstract] OR "Wechat"[Title/Abstract] OR "Hashtag"[Title/Abstract] OR "Tagged"[Title/Abstract] OR "Internet"[Title/Abstract] OR "Internet addiction"[Title/Abstract] OR "Website"[Title/Abstract] OR "World wide web"[Title/Abstract] OR "Online"[Title/Abstract] OR "Online platform"[Title/Abstract] OR "Online forum"[Title/Abstract] OR "Online video"[Title/Abstract] OR "Online image"[Title/Abstract] OR "Online gaming"[Title/Abstract] OR "Blog"[Title/Abstract] OR "Chatroom"[Title/Abstract] OR "Chat"[Title/Abstract] OR "Computer"[Title/Abstract] OR "Cyber"[Title/Abstract] OR "Virtual"[Title/Abstract] OR "Online search engine"[Title/Abstract] OR "Live stream"[Title/Abstract] OR "LiveJournal"[Title/Abstract] OR "Messaging"[Title/Abstract] OR "Messaging application"[Title/Abstract] OR "Messaging app"[Title/Abstract] OR "Instant messaging"[Title/Abstract] OR "Private communication"[Title/Abstract] OR "Ecommerce"[Title/Abstract] OR "Online storage"[Title/Abstract] OR "Cloud storage"[Title/Abstract] OR "Email"[Title/Abstract] OR "Product review"[Title/Abstract] OR "Customer review"[Title/Abstract] OR "Consumer review"[Title/Abstract] OR "Customer testimonials"[Title/Abstract] OR "Consumer testimonials"[Title/Abstract] "Customer OR feedback"[Title/Abstract] OR "Consumer feedback"[Title/Abstract] OR "Online feedback"[Title/Abstract] OR "Online review"[Title/Abstract] OR "Comment moderation"[Title/Abstract] OR "Comment section"[Title/Abstract] OR "Amazon"[Title/Abstract] OR "Ebay"[Title/Abstract] OR "Pinterest"[Title/Abstract])